
 
 

      
 

 

B O A R D   H I G H L I G H T S 

Highlights from the April 17, 2024, Regular Meeting of the Wayne RESA Board of Education. 
 
The Wayne RESA Board of Education authorized the following items on the Consent Agenda: 
 
Approved the following external applicant(s) for the position(s): 

• Andy Henry, Part-time Web/GIS/AREN Multimedia Developer, effective March 20, 2024 
• Malik Harvey, Administrative Assistant-Reception/Event Services, effective April 1, 2024 
• Lisa Sturges, Interim Program Administrator, Early Childhood, effective April 25, 2024 
• Bailey (Arlo) McMillian, Administrative Assistant, effective April 3, 2024 
• Marilyn Baxter, Administrative Assistant – SEEIS, effective April 8, 2024 
• Angela Jack, Educational Improvement Consultant, effective April 9, 2024 

Approved the following leave(s): 
• Carissa Orr, Early Childhood Consultant, Family/Medical Leave, effective March 21, 2024 
• Geri Sifton, Early Childhood Consultant, Family/Medical Leave, effective March 22, 2024 

Approved the following return from leave(s): 
• Yolanda Johnson, Student Application Business Analyst, Family/Medical Leave, effective  

March 11, 2024 
• Michelle Boury, Business Services-Business Analyst Implementation Specialist, Family/Medical Leave, 

effective March 20, 2024 

Approved the removal of the following representative(s) to the Wayne County Parent Advisory Committee 
(WCPAC). This is effective as of February 17, 2024.  

• Iesha Brassell  Dearborn Heights School District #7  

Authorized a purchase from InaCOMP Technical Services Group for laptop computers in an amount not to 
exceed $150,000 for the period April 1, 2024 through September 30, 2024.  
 
Approved the following actual and necessary expenses incurred by Wayne RESA Board members in 
discharging their official duties and in performing functions as authorized by the Board March 1, 2024 through 
March 31, 2024:   
 

Mary Blackmon:         $ 57.49   Lynda Jackson: $ 0 
Danielle Funderburg:  $   5.90  James Petrie: $ 145.58  

 
Authorized payment to the following school districts for Section 31n(6) Mental Health Supports for General 
Education Students in the amounts indicated, for a total amount not to exceed $3,505,291 for the period  
October 1, 2023 through September 30, 2026.  
 

District Amount 
Crestwood School District $493,291 
Dearborn City School District $600,000 
Grosse Pointe Public Schools $600,000 
Redford Union Schools, District No. 1 $600,000 
Riverview Community School District $512,000 
School District of the City of Lincoln Park $100,000 
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Taylor School District $600,000 
TOTAL: $3,505,291 

 
Authorized payment to the following school districts for Health Resource Advocates (HRAs) in the amounts 
indicated, for a total amount not to exceed $8,138,000 for the period August 1, 2023 through July 31, 2024. 
 

District Amount 
Advanced Technology Academy $336,000 
Allen Park Public Schools $112,000 
Dearborn City School District  $1,120,000 
Dearborn Heights School District # 7 $336,000 
Detroit Academy of Arts and Sciences $112,000 
Detroit Leadership Academy $336,000 
Detroit Public Schools Community District $2,520,000 
Fostering Leadership Academy $112,000 
Northville Public Schools $560,000 
Pathways Academy $112,000 
Plymouth-Canton Community Schools $1,120,000 
Plymouth Educational Center Charter School $112,000 
Summit Academy North $112,000 
The School District of the City of Harper Woods $448,000 
Wayne-Westland Community School District $690,000 
TOTAL: $8,138,000 

 
Authorized a payment to Lakeshore Learning Materials, LLC for developmentally appropriate manipulative 
materials in an amount not to exceed $374,572 in carryover funds for the period October 1, 2022 through 
September 30, 2023. 
 
Authorized Act 18 payments for the 2023-2024 fiscal year for rent for separate facility buildings in the 
following districts committed to operating the programs in those buildings after June 30, 2024. 
 

District/LEA Amount District/LEA Amount 
Dearborn City School District  $76,000  Detroit Public Schools 

Community District  
$765,000  

Garden City Public Schools  $73,000  School District of the City of 
Lincoln Park  

$80,000  

Livonia Public Schools School 
District  

$90,000  Northville Public Schools  $163,000  

Redford Union Schools, District 
No. 1  

$102,000  School District of the City of 
Wyandotte 

$391,000 

  TOTAL:  $1,740,000 
 
Authorized the School Services Program Direct Services Claiming final settlement payments to the following 
local school districts for services to Medicaid-eligible special education students in the amount of $1,084,017.43 
for the period July 1, 2021 to June 30, 2022. 
 

District/LEA Amount District/LEA Amount 
Allen Park Public Schools $20,032.15 Northville Public Schools $22,163.51 
Crestwood School District $38,355.00 Plymouth-Canton Community 

Schools 
$85,002.87 
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Dearborn City School District $165,859.15 Redford Union Schools, District 
No. 1 

$33,416.02 

Dearborn Heights School District 
#7 

$20,779.19 School District of the City of 
River Rouge 

$11,326.30 

Ecorse Public Schools $9,479.49 Riverview Community School 
District 

$14,352.37 

Flat Rock Community Schools $16,251.45 Romulus Community Schools $19,218.51 
Garden City Public Schools $23,612.91 South Redford School District $22,811.27 
Gibraltar School District $30,603.61 Southgate Community School 

District 
$33,132.30 

Grosse Ile Township Schools $8,113.27 Taylor School District $66,790.82 
Grosse Pointe Public Schools $32,783.05 Trenton Public Schools $15,735.73 
School District of the City of 
Hamtramck 

$20,924.67 Van Buren Public Schools $41,318.82 

School District of the City of 
Harper Woods 

$8,731.18 Wayne-Westland Community 
School District 

$97,361.06 

Huron School District $12,985.00 Westwood Community School 
District 

$19,248.16 

School District of the City of 
Lincoln Park 

$43,591.44 Woodhaven-Brownstown School 
District 

$52,569.06 

Livonia Public Schools School 
District 

$39,004.33 School District of the City of 
Wyandotte 

$39,354.50 

Melvindale-North Allen Park 
Schools 

$19,110.21 TOTAL: $1,084,017.43 

 
Authorized administration to enter into a three (3) year agreement with Foxbright of Grand Rapids, MI for 
design and development of a new customized Wayne RESA website in an amount not to exceed $48,572 for the 
period of May 1, 2024 through June 30, 2027. 
 
Authorized administration to enter into an agreement with Barton Malow, Southfield, MI for the program 
management of the Wayne RESA Education Center Security Camera System Project in the amount not to 
exceed $800,000 which includes a 40% contingency and design and construction management services. 
 
Authorized administration to enter into a contract with Follett Software Company in Chicago, Illinois for 
Destiny Library Software building licenses for Wayne County schools along with annual support in an amount 
not to exceed $300,000 for the period July 1, 2024 through June 30, 2025. 
   
Authorized administration to enter into an agreement with HighScope Child Observation Record (COR) 
Advantage in Cambridge, Massachusetts in an amount not to exceed $180,000 in carryover funds for the period 
October 1, 2022 through September 30, 2023. 
  
Authorized administration to enter into an agreement with Teaching Strategies LLC in Bethesda, Maryland in 
an amount not to exceed $115,000 in carryover funds for the period of October 1, 2022 through  
September 30, 2023.   
   
Authorized administration to enter into an agreement with Outfront Media in Detroit, Michigan to purchase 
public awareness media for the Great Start Readiness Program (GSRP) in an amount not to exceed $313,900 for 
the period April 1, 2024 through December 31, 2024.   
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Approved an amendment to Board Recommendation # 200-23-24 to increase the contract with GameTime 
Playground Solutions, Holland, MI to purchase additional playground equipment at the Gilead/Beacon Center in 
an amount not to exceed $114,000. 
 
Authorized administration to amend Board Recommendation 151-23-24 with Barton Malow, Southfield, MI for 
enhanced project management and to distribute funds to vendors completing the Gilead/Beacon Day Treatment 
Remodeling Phase 1 Project including $2,500,000 for complete roof replacement in the amount not to exceed 
$18,547,011. 
 
Authorized an amendment to Board Recommendation #45-23-24 to amend the contract previously approved for 
Pencil Palace, a Great Start Readiness Program (GSRP) subrecipient, from $147,579 to $0 for the period 
October 1, 2023 through September 30, 2024.  
  
Authorized an amendment to Board Recommendation #95-23-24 to amend the contract previously approved for 
transportation allocations for the Great Start Readiness Program (GSRP) subrecipient, LACC Child Care 
Academy, from $15,000 to $45,000 for the period October 1, 2023 through September 30, 2024.  
 
Authorized an amendment to Board Recommendation #194-23-24 to increase and add 2024 summer learning 
initiatives allocations for the following school districts in the amounts indicated, for a total amount not to exceed 
$104,950 for the period February 1, 2024 through August 31, 2024. 
 

District Original Amount Amended Amount 
Dearborn Heights School District #7 $46,437.50 $65,012.50 
Grosse Pointe Public Schools $21,612.50 $39,937.50 
Total: $68,050.00 $104,950.00 

 
Authorized an amendment to Board Recommendation #227-23-24 to increase payment to Staples for 
developmentally appropriate manipulative materials from $253,758 to $267,961 for the period October 1, 2023 
through September 30, 2024. 
 
Accepted the following grant(s) for the terms, amounts, and purposes noted: 
 

Grant Grantor Amount Term Purpose Responsible 
Party 

Healthcare 
Resource 
Advocates 

Michigan 
Department of 
Education 

$9,200,000 08/01/2023 – 
07/31/2024 

This grant supports multiple 
projects to 1) comply with 
existing and/or future 
directives and guidance from 
the Secretary regarding 
control of the spread of 
COVID-19; 2) in 
consultation and 
coordination with Health and 
Human Services, provide, 
commensurate with the 
condition of the individual, 
COVID-19 patient care 
regardless of the individual’s 
home jurisdiction and/or 
appropriate public health 

Educational 
Services,  



Board Highlights 
April 17, 2024 

 
 

measures (e.g., social 
distancing, home isolation); 
and 3) assist the United 
States Government in the 
implementation and 
enforcement of federal 
orders related to quarantine 
and isolation. 

Safe and 
Healthy 
Schools 
Section 
31n(6) 
Mental 
Health 
and 
Support 
Services 

Michigan 
Department of 
Education 
(MDE) 

$6,761,025 10/01/2023 – 
09/30/2026 

Wayne RESA (Grantee) is 
granted from MDE (Grantor) 
for the provision of mental 
health and support services 
to general education students 
with mild to moderate 
mental health needs.  

Educational 
Services, Safe 
and Healthy 
Schools 

 
The Board also considered and approved the following Action Items: 

1. Teacher Appreciation Week Proclamation (May 6 – May 10, 2024) 
2. Wayne RESA 2024-2025 Board Meeting Schedule  
 

Superintendent’s Comments 

Dr. Daveda Colbert shared: 
• Throughout April RESA honors Autism Acceptance to celebrate all learners and raise the praise and 

awareness for all students and ensure all learners are able to achieve the highest quality of life and 
success. 

• RESA also honors the Week of the Young Child, April 6 -12, 2024, as we continue to celebrate early 
learning, young children and their development, and their teachers, and families. A picture of the Wayne 
RESA Early Childhood Team was posted to social media thanking them for their dedication to improving 
the education and outcomes of the whole child.  

• RESA celebrates Arab American Heritage Month, which is an opportunity to amplify the priorities and 
celebrations among the Arab American community. Arabic American History resources were shared with 
constituents and staff including information about visiting the Arab American National Museum.  

• Lisa Ogiemwonyi, Wayne RESA Science Consultant, provided solar eclipse glasses and strategies for 
educators to Wayne County Schools to ensure students were engaged, acting as scientists, during the solar 
eclipse on April 8, 2024.  

o Dr. Colbert and Beth Gonzalez, Deputy Superintendent of Educational Services, delivered glasses 
provided by Lisa Ogiemwonyi to The Dearborn Academy on March 20 when they read to 
elementary students during the academy’s Mystery Reader event. Principal Melissa Lathrup 
expressed her appreciation.  

• Wayne County Districts represented on the national stage with phenomenal presentations during the 
National School Board Association (NSBA) Annual Conference held April 6-8, 2024 in New Orleans, 
Louisiana. River Rouge presented “Trauma-Informed Framework Featuring Animal-Assisted 
Interventions” and Harper Woods presented “You Can’t Open Tomorrow’s Doors with Yesterday’s Keys:  
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K-12 Instruction Re-Imagined for Equity. Kudos to River Rouge and Harper Woods Superintendents, Dr. 
Derrick Colmen and Steven McGhee, along with their teams, staff and Boards of Education.  

• Congratulations to Don Hubler, Macomb ISD Board Member, for becoming the NSBA 2024-25 
President. Mr. Hubler was thankful for the support of Michigan school board members and shared his 
appreciation for the Wayne RESA Board of Education’s continued support. Don Hubler’s first speech as 
president was inspiring as he talked about the importance of showing up and the future of NSBA.  

o Macomb ISD Superintendent Mike DeVault also shared his appreciation for the support of the 
Wayne RESA Board.  

• RESA received confirmation that the Michigan Department of Treasury made the final payment to 
retire the remaining debt for Inkster Schools on Monday, April 1, 2024! This is exciting for the 
Inkster residents and exciting for RESA. This monumental final payment was made possible through 
the hard work and advocacy of many people over the past decade or more. Efforts began with Chris 
Wigent, former RESA Superintendent during the dissolution of the district, and continued with 
former RESA Superintendent, Dr. Randy Liepa, and their teams. Former RESA employees, Steve 
Ezikian, Tamara Dust, and Kathy Merry were instrumental with the initial work to support this effort 
and Drew McMechan, Assistant Superintendent of Financial Services, Kelly Bohl, Deputy 
Superintendent of Administrative Services and Mike Latvis, Senior Executive Director of 
Legislative Affairs carried the efforts over the finish line. Special thanks to Attorney Amanda Van 
Dusen, Miller Canfield, who assisted RESA with this process from the beginning to end.  

• The RESA team hosted the National MISTAR Q Users Experience Conference on April 9–11, 2024, 
in Novi, Michigan. Kudos to Jenni Munroe and Brandon Wilkins, who both serve on the advisory 
board, for their coordination and welcoming presence as participants arrived at the conference. Dr. 
Colbert delivered the keynote to MISTAR Q users nationwide, including those from Wayne, 
Oakland, and Livingston Counties, as well as the Sault Area Public Schools. Special thanks to Dana 
Chicklas and Chris Slat in coordination with Brandon Wilkins and Kurt Rheaume on the outstanding 
MISTAR video that was produced and now available on the RESA website and social media. Thanks 
to the Wayne RESA and Oakland Schools Information Technology Teams for their contributions to 
the development and training of the software and for the support given to all users and for hosting 
an amazing conference in Michigan. 

o Special thanks to Andrell Williams for his technology support and assistance to Dr. Colbert 
to ensure she was prepared as she delivered the keynote.   

• Beth Gonzalez, Krista McKinney-King and Sandra Dukhie presented during the MASA Women in 
Leadership Conference in Traverse City. Their session was standing room only as they provided 
valuable data and a phenomenal presentation on Leadership. 

• The End-of-Year convening of the Wayne County Women in Leadership was held on April 15 at 
Wayne RESA. The affinity group has been beneficial as evident by the feedback received.  

• Dr. Colbert will share a few words during the Excellence in Transportation Gala being held Saturday, 
April 20. This is an annual celebration and recognition of bus drivers, bus aides, specialists and 
mechanics presented by Wayne RESA and hosted by Student Transportation.  

• RESA looks forward to celebrating all of our administrative assistants and support professionals 
during Administrative Professionals Week, April 22 – 26. The contributions, dedication, and hard 
work of each of our administrative staff keep the organization moving in the right direction.  

• April 18 is the Wayne County Parent Advisory Committee’s Special Recognition event where 
educators who support our special population students are celebrated. Dr. Colbert will open the 
meeting, which has been coordinated by the Committee Chair, Kara Clarke, and Dr. Jennifer 
Taiariol, Assistant Superintendent of Special Education and Early Interventions Services will deliver 
closing remarks.  

• An op-ed by Terri Gamlin, a longtime Career and Technical Education director and principal, was 
published by the Detroit News. Ms. Gamlin shared information about Harper Woods School 
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District’s career-technical program and their College & Career Institute Center (CCI). The article 
spoke about how funding provided by the Wayne County Regional Enhancement millage helps 
support the programs provided by CCI.  More powerful stories from Wayne County Schools will be 
shared in upcoming months.  

• Save-the-Dates were shared with the RESA Board for upcoming Wayne County program visits and 
RESA Staff celebrations and outings. As we transition through the fourth quarter, we will do so by 
recognizing and celebrating RESA staff and the work that we do!  

o Thanks were extended to the Wayne RESA Board of Education for their unwavering commitment 
to advocacy for public education and increased student outcomes in Wayne County. 

 
 
 
 
Board Highlights are published by the Office of the Superintendent following monthly meetings of the 
Wayne RESA Board of Education. 


